Mass salmonella poisoning by the Peanut Corporation of America

Dr. Paul Leighton*

Professor of Criminology, Eastern Michigan University

Suggested citation: Leighton, Paul. 2014. Mass salmonella poisoning by the Peanut Corporation of America. Available,

http://www.paulsjusticeblog.com/2014/09/mass salmonella poisoning by the peanut corporation of america.php.

In November of 2008, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) first noted a multistate outbreak of salmonella that eventually led to nine deaths and 714 confirmed cases of illness (CDC 2009a). At least 166 people were hospitalized, with an estimated 11,000 (Cavallaro, et al. 2011, 601 and 607) to 20,700 total cases (Sheth et al. 2011) of salmonellosis. Salmonella infections in people last four to seven days, causing diarrhea, fever, abdominal cramps, and vomiting (Marler 2011). While most people recover from this bacterial assault without treatment, it can lead to hospitalization, permanent health impairment or death in the elderly, infants and those with weakened immune systems. CDC and public health officials ultimately traced this outbreak to the Peanut Corporation of America (PCA) and their facility in Blakely, Georgia.

PCA quickly claimed the problem was isolated, but a former employee, Kenneth Kendrick, went on *Good Morning America* to say it was not isolated and drew attention to a PCA facility in Plainview, Texas. Operating out of a former sausage factory that had sat empty for several decades, the plant had a flooded basement, rats, and a hole in the roof that dripped rain contaminated with bird poop into the production area; it was unlicensed for food production and had not undergone a sanitation inspection. The Texas Department of State Health Services (2009), which does inspections under an arrangement with the Food and Drug Administration (FDA), finally shut down the plant and ordered the recall of everything the plant had ever produced. The recalls from all PCA facilities ultimately included about 4,000 products, which the FDA said was "one of the largest food recalls ever in the United States" (2009).

On February 11, 2009, PCA's CEO Stuart Parnell appeared in front of a House Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations, which released information that PCA had on multiple occasions

^{*} This piece is part of a larger journal article I am writing on the Peanut Corporation of America as a state-facilitated corporate crime, in which deregulation weakens the policing of business to the point where mass victimization happens. The part of the article reproduced here focuses on the actions and responsibility of PCA executives. This excerpt has a complete set of references for the full article, adding greatly to its length, but providing some sources for those interested in the larger concept.

knowing shipped peanut products that tested positive for salmonella. In a memorable bit of political theater, Rep. Greg Walden put various recalled peanut products in a big glass jar wrapped with yellow CAUTION tape and asked Parnell if he would eat any. Parnell plead his Fifth Amendment right not to incriminate himself. Two days later, PCA declared Chapter 7 bankruptcy and was liquidated to pay off those who had a claim against them. The many victims split \$12 million in insurance (Bottemiller 2010) and top PCA employees split an \$875,000 insurance policy for their legal bills (Flynn 2009). The peanut recall was one of several widespread food safety issues that led to the Food Safety Modernization Act of 2010, a significant overhaul of food safety regulation that nevertheless did not toughen criminal laws or penalties.

Finally, more than four years after the House Subcommittee laid out a number of embarrassing and incriminating emails and documents, the Department of Justice returned a 76 count criminal indictment against Parnell and other PCA executives: violations of the Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act for placing adulterated and misbranded food into interstate commerce; mail and wire fraud for false statements made to corporate customers and the government about the quality of peanuts PCA supplied; obstruction of justice; and conspiracy. (Among other products, PCA sold five to 1,700 pounds containers of peanut butter to snack food makers, schools, the military, nursing homes and meals used for disaster relief.)

Although the outcome of the criminal proceeding has not been resolved at the time of publication, many aspects of this case still can be meaningfully examined. Indeed, there is no long form account of this incident either for criminology or other audiences to systematically examine what caused the mass poisoning. Yet PCA is an important case study for white collar crime, which involves crimes and/or abuses of power by respectable members of society (Sutherland 1940). Parnell, for example, had a salary of \$2.6 million a year from the \$30 million a year business (Peanut Corporation of America 2007, 131). In 2005, he was appointed to the Department of Agriculture's Peanut Standards Board, which sets standards for moisture content and peanut size for grading purposes (but pathogens are not included in their interpretation of "quality and handling standards" in the authorizing legislation). Parnell was reappointed to a second term that would have ended in 2011 had he not been removed in 2009 after the PCA scandal (Keefe 2009).

This analysis of the PCA caused salmonella outbreak starts by providing a brief overview of salmonella as it relates to peanut processing. The food safety lesson provides a basis for understanding PCA's history and their wrong doing, which is also discussed.

This piece is built from research with additional information from the whistleblower Kenneth Kendrick. Mr. Kendrick worked as an assistant manager for three months in 2006 in the Plainview, Texas PCA plant. He provided helpful background information, details about the plant that are not in print, and clarified questions about previously reported accounts. Quotes attributed to him that lack a citation to a published source are from our email exchanges and telephone discussions during 2012 and 2013, although I have tried where possible to use quotes from published sources to provide additional references for interested readers.

Salmonella and Peanut Processing

Salmonella bacteria occur naturally in animal and human feces, but animal feces contaminating large scale food production is what leads to hundreds of cases that are geographically diverse and have the same genetic fingerprint. While a full background on salmonella transmission is beyond the scope of this paper, this section provides a very brief discussion of salmonella and peanut production. This is important to understand the flaws in procedures and operations at PCA, which are detailed in the subsequent section.

Peanuts growing in the ground can become contaminated with salmonella through irrigation water containing feces or the use of animal feces that have not be fully conditioned into manure for fertilizer (Cavallaro et al. 2011; Sheth et al 2011). Exposure also can occur through contact with contaminated soil on harvesting and transport equipment, as well as rodent droppings during shortor long-term storage.

Ideally, production processes involve a "kill step," usually heating the food for a combination of time and to a temperature that will kill salmonella (and other pathogens) before human consumption. Under ideal conditions, peanut roasting should kill salmonella (Cavallaro, et al 2011; Sheth et al 2011). But wide variations in the type of peanuts, their moisture content (dryer peanuts need less roasting time), and variability in oven temperatures mean that salmonella may survive roasting. Other ways of processing peanuts do not involve a kill step. Blanching peanuts, for example, is an abrasive process that removes the skin from the nut.

Best practices dictate the segregation of raw (potentially contaminated) food with post-production product that has been through a kill step. The mixing of raw and post-production food opens the possibility for cross-contamination, whereby salmonella from raw food contaminates a product that has been through a kill step. Salmonella can also be introduced in other ways after processing, especially during storage prior to leaving a processing plant.

Keeping salmonella to a minimum is important because low acid, fatty foods like peanuts are protective of salmonella, so the bacteria can last up to two years in peanut butter jars (Cavallaro, et al 2011) and "when it gets into the acid of the stomach - which is our first line of defense - it may not get destroyed" (Borrell 2009). Peanut butter has a relatively long shelf life and any salmonella in it is stable, although salmonella will not grow in the absence of water. But, according to Michael Doyle, director of the Center for Food Safety at the University of Georgia in Griffin, "water in a peanut butter processing plant is like putting gasoline on a fire. It will not only spread the salmonella, but the salmonella will grow when water is present" (Borrell 2009).

When patients with salmonellosis appear for treatment, doctors take a stool sample, "fingerprint" the bacteria's DNA and upload it to the CDC's PulseNet (CDC 2013; Cavallaro 2011). In 2008, the CDC saw increasing numbers of cases of bacteria with the same DNA fingerprint, which indicated a single source for the geographically diverse cases. "Team diarrhea" (mostly graduate students) called salmonella victims and took detailed notes about their food consumption to order to find common products they ate that could be traced back to the source. In PCA's case, the DNA fingerprint of the salmonella typhimurium from patients could be matched to the salmonella in food products that left PCA's facilities (CDC 2009b).

As noted in the introduction, salmonella's assault on the body comprises four to seven days of stomach cramps and diarrhea, with death possible for the young, elderly and those with compromised immune systems. Further, the injury includes a financial impact on many victims, especially the "precariat" who have a precarious financial existence because of low job security, poor pay, and a paycheck-to-paycheck existence (Ritholtz 2011). Several days absence from work can lead to unemployment, especially when someone does not have health insurance, and thus is less likely to see a doctor and have official documentation of illness. Those with health insurance may see their premiums increase, and many plans feature co-pays and deductibles that can make a hospital stay can wreak financial havoc.

The Peanut Corporation of America: history and crimes

PCA sold larger quantities of peanut butter to institutions like schools, the military, nursing homes and meals used for disaster relief. These came in containers that ranged in size from five to 1,700 pounds. It also sold a variety of peanut products to about 200 companies (including Kellogg and Sara Lee) that manufactured cereal, crackers, snack bars, candy, donuts, pet food, etc. (Layton and Miroff 2009). Peanut paste was sold in sizes from 35 pound containers to tanker trucks (Sundlof 2009, 5). That is how a relatively small company was able to have such a devastating effect: they had contracts with government and major corporate food producers because they were a "low cost" provider able to exploit the many weaknesses in the regulatory system (Moss 2009; Department of Justice 2013a).

Stewart Parnell and his father opened the original PCA peanut plant in 1977; the \$50,000 a year business had increased to \$30 million in sales by 1994 when they sold it (Layton and Miroff 2009). In 2000, Stewart Parnell repurchased the original PCA plant in Gorman, Texas, then became partners in another struggling plant in Blakely, Georgia (Layton and Miroff 2009). Parnell later sold the Gorman plant and in 2004 acquired a facility in Plainview, Texas.

Blakely was the first PCA property to be linked to the emerging salmonella outbreak by public health authorities. It started with the identification of salmonella in an opened container of King Nut peanut butter, which repacked product from PCA. Parnell had an email exchange with King Nut's Vice President for Finance and Administration. The January 7, 2009 exchange started with Parnell's email attached to an MSNBC story "Salmonella outbreak spreads to 42 states." Parnell writes: "I'm sure it is something we did." The King Nut executive replied, "I'm recalling everything." Six minutes later, Parnell writes: "Now my heart is really in my throat. I think I'm going to church tonight" (Parnell 2009; Stupak 2009, 2). Five days later, though, Parnell and "everyone in the Lynchburg Office" of PCA sent an email to select employees that denied responsibility for the salmonella outbreak: "We suspect the salmonella could have been introduced by crosscontamination after the tub was opened. We do not believe the salmonella came from our facility" (Lynchburg Office 2009).

Public health officials soon thereafter found salmonella in unopened containers of peanut products that came from the Blakely plant, and Parnell had good reason to believe it was something they did. The plant, described by insiders as "more circa 1955 than 2009" (Moss 2009), was inspected by

Georgia under contract with the FDA, but the inspections were infrequent and missed many problems. However, after extensive public health detective work traced the salmonella to the Blakely plant, the FDA conducted a thorough inspection and cataloged an extensive list of unsanitary conditions: cockroaches, mold on the ceilings and walls of a cooler that stored finished product, multiple leaks in the roof (from cracks as long as four feet) that dripped water into a production room and a storage room for roasted peanuts, and "deficiencies in the plant's design and construction that invite contamination" (Layton 2009b; see also Hartman and Barrett 2009; Layton and Miroff 2009; Cavallaro 2011, 605). Raw peanuts were stored next to processed product, allowing for cross-contamination, and "the roaster was not calibrated to kill deadly germs" (Moss 2009). Federal testing "showed salmonella living on the plant floors. Plant managers had not decontaminated the peanut butter processing line after detecting salmonella, the federal report shows" (Moss 2009).

Conditions at the Plainview plant were substantially worse. Parnell, an avid pilot, was in Texas talking to a loan officer on several of his air planes who was also a member of the Plainview-Hale County Industrial Board. Parnell ended up purchasing a Jimmy Dean sausage factory built in 1969 that was used for a hog slaughter and a sausage processing operation until it closed in 1974 (Vielmetti 2009; Nestlé 2006, 3); it sat vacant until Parnell purchased it three decades later. When Texas inspectors finally turned their attention to Plainview, they "found holes in the building's roof as well as dead rodent remains, rodent feces and feathers in a crawl space above the production area" (Zacher 2009). A Texas Department of State Health Services news release noted how the plant's ventilation system sucked debris "from the infested crawl space into production areas of the plant resulting in the adulteration of exposed food products" (CNN 2009). In closing the plant, the state health department relied on a law authorizing such action for "a condition that poses an immediate and serious threat to human life or health." The FDA inspection found six leaks in the ceiling (including one over a conveyor belt), numerous dead mice, mouse poop (rodent excreta pellets) on counters and in cabinets, "what appeared to be a bird's nest," and "appreciable buildup" of peanut product throughout the plant (FDA 2009b).

Parnell and PCA officials had been on notice about some of these problems as early as 2006, when inspectors from the multinational food production company Nestlé visited Plainview to tour the facility and decided not to use PCA as a supplier of peanuts for its Drumstick Ball top ice cream cones. They concluded the risk level was "high":

The key food safety issues noted during this audit are the weakness of the pest control program, the lack of any pathogen environmental monitoring program, and concerns noted in the handling [sic] raw and further processed (roasted, blanched) peanuts in a common processing area. Without physical isolation and proper airflow for the post-roasted peanut operations, there is a potential for microbiological cross contamination (Nestlé 2006, 1 and 2).

The Nestlé inspectors believed that "the gaps identified in the audit should be relatively easy for PCA personnel to resolve and none are beyond their capability to resolve. None of the items identified would require significant capital investment to resolve" (2006, 2). The audit missed some problems because it was announced in advance, so PCA had the opportunity to put its best foot

forward. The inspectors were escorted to selected places and were not shown the most problematic areas.

Kendrick started at the plant several months after this audit. He called the plant "disgusting" in an interview with the *New York Times*, which noted that a second former employee "confirmed Mr. Kendrick's descriptions of the plant and its processes" (Harris 2009). Kendrick said the plant "looked like something out of the 1950s" rather than what one might expect from watching programs on the *Food Channel*. The machinery was constantly breaking. Workers were busy "raiding parts stores" and it was a "constant challenge just to get it running another day." Using this equipment to process generally low-grade peanuts that had been in storage for years made it a challenge to maximize the likelihood of killing salmonella. Further, the cosmetic issue of the peanut color was more important than ensuring there was a kill step: "they wanted it cooked to color, not to kill bacteria," noted Kendrick. At times, employees did not even record the roasting time and temperature of batches of peanuts for months on end.

Further, "the roof leaked so badly that when it rained, workers were instructed to raise tarps to the ceiling to direct the water away from peanuts and plant equipment, the two said. Rain at night went unattended, they said" (Harris 2009). Kendrick says he directly told Parnell about the leaking roof (Harris and Barrett 2009). When others at the plant requested money to do more than a temporary patch, the Lynchburg office unequivocally denied it in multipage emails liberally laced with profanity. In addition, the basement flooded, and Kendrick noted that they kept pumping it out rather than fix the underlying problem – a losing strategy that meant "the plant always had standing water in its basement" (Harris 2009).

At least some products sat in storage in this environment for months until PCA accumulated lots big enough – 1,700 pounds to tanker truckers – to ship to snack makers or transfer between PCA factories for further processing. The government indictment notes several emails in which PCA officials tell employees in Plainview to "air hose off the top" of the tote – the storage container – "because they are covered in dust and rat crap" (Department of Justice 2013, 29).

Neither Blakely nor Plainview conducted regular environmental testing – swabbing work surfaces and machinery to check for pathogens – even though PCA's materials and Parnell's emails to customers claimed to have a robust process and "state-of-the-art Food Safety techniques" (Department of Justice 2013a, 19, 28). Neither plant regularly tested the finished product for pathogens, even though PCA and Parnell gave assurances it did. Assurances included reference to Certificates of Analysis (COA) from a food safety lab that contained the results from the required tests (Hearing on the Salmonella Outbreak 2009, 132-3). If the first test for salmonella is positive, then a second one is done for confirmation. Products requiring a second test should not be shipped – i.e., placed into commerce – even if the second test is negative for salmonella. The concern is that companies can draw repeated samples from a lot and eventually get a negative, so "you cannot retest away a positive result," noted one lab owner at Congressional hearings: "If you tested 50 samples for a given lot and 49 of those were negative and one was positive, that one positive must trump the 49 negatives" (Hearing on the Salmonella Outbreak 2009, 182). After receiving a positive result, experts agreed that a company should destroy the lot that tested positive, shut down the line and disinfect it,

then figure out why the positive result happened and fix the problem (Hearing on the Salmonella Outbreak 2009, 183-6).

Because conditions in PCA's plants maximized the cultivation of salmonella and tests regularly came back positive, getting around positive COAs was an important aspect of PCA's crimes. From PCA's perspective, COA's were a problem because the analysis cost money and a positive test required extra fees for additional tests. The positive result also meant they would lose money by destroying product and shutting down production to disinfect.

Some customers did not require that PCA transmit a COA, so PCA simply did not test and fraudulently asserted they did. Other customers specifically requested testing and a COA, and based on records of these transactions, an early government investigation found that the company "knowingly shipped out contaminated peanut butter 12 times in the past two years" (Layton 2009). In some cases, PCA shipped products after an initial positive test for salmonella and before the results of the second test (Maugh and Engel 2009). In six other cases, the FDA found that PCA had already shipped the product and conducted no subsequent testing (Hearing on the Salmonella Outbreak 2009, 113). Some of the lots that shipped after a positive test and were not tested again were sent to schools (Maugh and Engel 2009). The record also suggested that PCA would submit samples to multiple labs, then disregard any positive results and use the COA that said negative for salmonella (Hearing on the Salmonella Outbreak 2009, 210).

The criminal indictment reinforces these concerns and expands them. For example, for one customer that requested testing, 63 percent of the lots PCA shipped had not been tested (Department of Justice 2013a, 22). (The indictment lists the company as "Customer #1," a "multinational food products company with its principal place of business in Battle Creek, Michigan" [Dept of Justice 2013a, 5], which is Kellogg.) PCA sometimes tested up to four samples in order to get a negative result that it would use and disregard the initial positive and confirmation (Dept of Justice 2013a, 31). PCA also took multiple samples from a relatively clean batch, submitted them for testing under a variety of batch numbers, then shipped untested batches with negative test results from this earlier testing (Dept of Justice 2013a, 21). Another email suggested that if a company needed a COA, then PCA "would create one... The girl in TX was very good at white-out" (Dept of Justice 2013a, 27). Others besides the "girl in TX" were willing to falsify COAs, according to an email: "Mike, Here is the COA you need to fill out for Thursday's load. I won't get the results in time" (Dept of Justice 2013a, 32, 46).

In spite of this history, during an interview with an FDA inspector in 2009 Parnell was asked about positive tests for salmonella in 2008 other than the single incident recounted by the Blakely Operations Manager. Parnell replied: "This is not something that happens very often and I think I would remember something that came up positive" (Dept of Justice 2013a, 50, 49). The email released by the Congressional Hearing records him as saying, in response to a positive test result for salmonella: "I go thru [sic] this about once a week...I will hold my breath......again" (Parnell 2008a).

Many years later...

Congressional hearings did much to expose problems, and legislators quickly called for new laws. However, at least one victim commented, "there was some congresswoman saying we need to enact laws now to not let this happen again. And I was like, 'You idiot. What have you all been doing?'" (Moss 2009). In this case, Congress did step up with the Food Safety Modernization Act of 2010, which was a significant overhaul of food safety regulation yet did not alter criminal laws or penalties. The lack of interest in the criminal law is noteworthy because witnesses in the Congressional hearing noted Parnell was a "bad actor" who did not seem to respond in a "normal" way that others in the food industry would, so it would be hard to create regulations to prevent him from slipping through the cracks (Hearing on the Salmonella Outbreak 2009, 207). More regulation is unlikely to alter the behavior of someone who did not take the basic step of registering his plant with Texas authorities and sent peanuts to schools even after they tested positive for salmonella. Deterring that behavior requires greater certainty in being caught.

Unfortunately, Congress is now back in deregulation mode and not sure it wants to fully fund the FDA to allow them to do all the additional inspections and review the food safety plans Congress required under the Food Safety Modernization Act of 2010.

Almost four years after the hearings by the House Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations, the Department of Justice returned a 76 count indictment against four PCA executives, while inappropriately claiming that "the Department of Justice will not hesitate to pursue any person whose criminal conduct risks the safety of Americans who have done nothing more than eat a peanut butter and jelly sandwich" (Dept of Justice 2013b). In addition to CEO Stewart Parnell, the indictment also named his brother Michael (Vice President of P.P Sales and a sales agent for PCA); Samuel Lightsey, Blakely's Operations Manager; and Mary Wilkerson, Blakely's Office Manager and Quality Assurance Manager (Department of Justice 2013). Daniel Kilgore, also a Blakely Operations Manager, was indicted separately and appears to be cooperating with the government.

While PCA's many victims cheered when the indictment was announced, a careful reading of it raises questions about how much of the effort is brought on behalf of the people and how much on behalf of the corporations PCA defrauded. For example, count one is a conspiracy to commit wire fraud, counts 36 to 55 are for interstate shipments fraud, counts 56 to 67 are for wire fraud, and counts 68 to 76 are for obstruction of justice. Count two is for conspiracy to introduce adulterated and misbranded food into interstate commerce, and mentions at least six corporate customers. Counts three to 22 are for the introduction of adulterated food into interstate commerce with intent to defraud, and each count is identified with a corporate customer. And, counts 23 to 35, for introduction of misbranded food with intent to defraud, are also identified with a particular corporate customer. In all, "Customer #1" – Kellogg's, ranked 210 in the 2009 Fortune 500 – is identified in 42 of the 67 counts in which the government does not see itself as a victim.

The trial finally started in the summer of 2014 and a verdict is expected in Fall. The only media to regularly cover the trial has been *Food Safety News*.

Acknowledgments: The author would like to thank Eastern Michigan University for a Faculty Research Fellowship, which greatly facilitated the research on this chapter. He also wishes to thank Kenneth Kendrick for his generosity in providing information. Neal Shover provided thoughtful comments, which were/are much appreciated.

REFERENCES

Aulette, Judy and Raymond Michalowski. 2006. "The fire in Hamlet," in Michalowski, Raymond and Ronald Kramer (eds), *State-Corporate Crime*. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press.

Black, Donald. 1976. The Behavior of Law. New York: Academic Press.

Borrell, Brendan. 2009. How does salmonella get into peanut butter? And can you kill it once it's there? *Scientific American*. Available, http://www.scientificamerican.com/article.cfm?id=salmonella-poisoning-peanut-butter. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Bottemiller, Helena. 2010. PCA Exec Back to Work Despite Investigation. Available, http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2010/09/peanut-exec-under-criminal-investigation-is-back-to-work/. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Cavallaro, Elizabeth. 2011. *Salmonella* Typhimurium Infections Associated with Peanut Products. *The New England Journal of Medicine*, 356(7) (August 18): 601 – 610.

CDC [Centers for Disease Control and Prevention]. 2007. Multistate Outbreak of Salmonella Serotype Tennessee Infections Associated with Peanut Butter --- United States, 2006—2007. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 56(21): 521-24.

-----2009a. Investigation Update: Outbreak of *Salmonella Typhimurium* Infections, 2008–2009. Available, http://www.cdc.gov/salmonella/typhimurium/update.html. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

-----2009b. Multistate Outbreak of Salmonella Infections Associated with Peanut Butter and Peanut Butter--Containing Products --- United States, 2008—2009. *Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report*, 58(04): 85-90.

----2013. Outbreak Detection. Available, http://www.cdc.gov/pulsenet/outbreak-detection/index.html. (Accessed 19 June 2013)

CNN. 2009. Dead rodents, excrement in peanut processor lead to recall. Available, http://www.cnn.com/2009/US/02/12/peanut.butter.recall/. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Dalziel, G.R. 2009. *Food Defense Incidents 1950-2008*. Centre of Excellence for National Security, Nanyang Technological University. http://www.rsis.edu.sg/cens/publications/reports/RSIS Food%20Defence 170209.pdf. Department of Health and Human Services. 2011. Vulnerabilities in FDA's Oversight of State Food Facility Inspections. Office of Inspector General. Available, https://oig.hhs.gov/oei/reports/oei-02-09-00430.pdf. (Accessed 5 September 2013)

Department of Justice (U.S.). 2013a. *U.S. v Stewart Parnell, et al.* Available, http://www.justice.gov/iso/opa/resources/61201322111426350488.pdf.

Department of Justice (U.S.). 2013b. Former Officials and Broker of Peanut Corporation of America Indicted Related to Salmonella-Tainted Peanut Products. (Press Release) Available, http://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/2013/February/13-civ-220.html. (Accessed 5 September 2013)

Diebel, Charles. 2009. Statement of Charles T. Deibel, President, Deibel Laboratories, Inc. 2009. Testimony before the House Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigation, Committee on Energy and Commerce, February 11. Available through

http://democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/index.php?q=hearing/hearing-on-the-salmonella-outbreak-the-continued-failure-to-protect-the-food-supply-subcommi. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

FDA [Food and Drug Administration]. 2013. FDA Food Safety Modernization Act (FSMA). Available, http://www.fda.gov/Food/GuidanceRegulation/FSMA/default.htm. (Accessed 5 September 2013)

----2010. Recall of Shell Eggs. Available,

http://www.fda.gov/safety/recalls/majorproductrecalls/ucm223522.htm. (Accessed 5 September 2013)

----2009a. FDA's Investigation. Available,

http://www.fda.gov/Safety/Recalls/MajorProductRecalls/Peanut/FDA%E2%80%99sInvestigation/default.htm. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

----2009b. Inspection report on PCA facility in Plainview, Texas. Available, http://www.fda.gov/downloads/AboutFDA/CentersOffices/OfficeofGlobalRegulatoryOperations andPolicy/ORA/ORAElectronicReadingRoom/UCM114852.pdf. (Accessed 15 June 2013)

Flynn, Dan. 2010. PCA Owner Hires Criminal Defense Attorney. Available, http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2010/03/pcas-parnell-hires-federal-criminal-defense-attorney/. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

----2009. PCA Executives To Divide \$875,000. Available, http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2009/12/pca-executives-get-to-divide-875000-among-themselves/. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Govtrack.us. No date. H.R. 2751 (111th): FDA Food Safety Modernization Act. Available, http://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/111/hr2751. (Accessed 5 September 2013)

Harris, Gardiner. 2009. After Tests, Peanut Plant in Texas Is Closed. *New York Times*, February 10. Available, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/02/11/health/policy/11peanut.html.

Harris, Dan and Kate Barrett. 2009. Former Manager Says Peanut Plant Complaints Ignored. Available, http://abcnews.go.com/GMA/story?id=6888169&page=1. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Harris, Dan and Pam Belluck. 2009. New Look at Food Safety After Peanut Tainting. *New York Times*, January 29. http://www.nytimes.com/2009/01/30/health/30peanut.html. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Hartman, Brian and Kate Barrett. 2009. Timeline of the Salmonella Outbreak. Available, http://abcnews.go.com/Health/story?id=6837291&page=1. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Hurley, Peter. 2009. Testimony before the House Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigation, Committee on Energy and Commerce, February 11. Available through http://democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/index.php?q=hearing/hearing-on-the-salmonella-outbreak-the-continued-failure-to-protect-the-food-supply-subcommi. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Jacobson, Sherry. 2010. Exclusive: Hundreds of Texas food makers were unlicensed. *Dallas News*, July 18. Available, http://www.dallasnews.com/news/state/headlines/20100718-exclusive-hundreds-of-texas-food-makers-were-unlicensed.ece?nclick_check=1 (Accessed 5 September 2013)

Johnson, Renee. 2011. Food Safety Issues for the 112th Congress. Congressional Research Service, February 10. Available, http://fpc.state.gov/documents/organization/157081.pdf. (Accessed 5 September 2013)

Kauzlarich, David, Christopher Mullins & Rick Matthews. 2003. A complicity continuum of state crime. *Contemporary Justice Review*, 6:3, 241-254

Keefe, Bob. 2009. Peanut firm's chief an adviser. Atlanta Journal and Constitution, February 1, A15.

Kendrick, Kenneth. 2013. Three years later is food from Texas safe? *OpEdNews.com*. Available, http://www.opednews.com/populum/pagem.php?f=Three-years-later-is-food-by-Kenneth-Kendrick-130708-923.html. (Accessed 5 September 2013)

Klein, Susan and Ingrid Grobley. 2012. Debunking Claims of Over-federalization of Criminal Law. *Emory Law Journal*, 62(1): 1-120.

Layton, Lyndsey. 2009a. Peanut Processor Ignored Salmonella Tests, Knowingly Sold Tainted Products. *Washington Post*, January 28. Available, http://<u>http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/01/27/AR2009012702992.html</u>. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

----2009b. Suspect Peanuts Sent to Schools. *Washington Post*, February 6. Available, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/02/05/AR2009020500743.html. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

----2009c. Obama Faults FDA on Food Safety. *Washington Post*, February 3. Available, http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2009-02-03/politics/36804830 1 peanut-corporation-salmonella-illness-peanut-butter. (Accessed 15 June 2013)

-----2009d. Every Peanut Product From Ga. Plant Recalled. *Washington Post*, January 29. Available, http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2009-01-29/news/36924188 1 peanut-corporation-salmonella-contamination-stewart-parnell. (Accessed 15 June 2013)

-----2009e. FDA Hasn't Intensified Inspections At Peanut Facilities, Despite Illness. *Washington Post*, April 3. Available, http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2009-04-03/news/36871609 1 peanut-corporation-salmonella-illness-peanut-products. (Accessed 15 June 2013)

Layton, Lyndsey and Nick Miroff. 2009. The Rise And Fall of A Peanut Empire. *Washington post*, February 15. Available, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2009/02/14/AR2009021401758.html. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Lynchburg Office [of PCA]. 2009. Salmonella Investigation (email of January 12). Available through http://democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/index.php?q=hearing/the-salmonella-outbreak-the-continued-failure-to-protect-the-food-supply. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Mallove, Zach. 2010. Questions Linger in PCA Salmonella Case. Available, http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2010/02/questions-linger-in-pca-salmonella-case/. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Marler, Bill. 2011. Last Peanut Corporation of America Salmonella Death Case Settled for Undisclosed Sum. Available, http://www.marlerblog.com/legal-cases/last-peanut-corporation-of-america-salmonella-death-case-settled-for-undisclosed-sum/. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Matthews, Rick and David Kauzlarich. 2006. The crash of ValueJet flight 592, in Michalowski, Raymond and Ronald Kramer (eds), *State-Corporate Crime*. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press.

Maugh, Thomas and Mary Engel. 2009. Peanut company lied on salmonella testing, FDA finds. *Los Angeles Times*, February 7. Available, http://articles.latimes.com/2009/feb/07/science/sci-peanut-fda7. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Michalowski, Raymond and Ronald Kramer. 2006. *State-Corporate Crime*. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press.

Moss, Michael. 2009. Peanut Case Shows Holes in Safety Net. *Washington Post*, February 8. Available, http://www.nytimes.com/2009/02/09/us/09peanuts.html?r=1&hp. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Mullins, Christopher. 2006. Bridgestone-Firestone, Ford and the NHTSA, in Michalowski, Raymond and Ronald Kramer (eds), *State-Corporate Crime*. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press.

Nestlé. 2006. NQS Level 1 – Food Safety Audit report of Peanut Corporation of America, January 5. Available, http://www.defendingfoodsafety.com/uploads/file/Nestle%20Audit(1).pdf. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

New York Times (editorial) 2008. The Biggest Beef Recall Ever. *New York Times*, February 21. Available, http://www.nytimes.com/2008/02/21/opinion/21thu1.html. (Accessed 5 September 2013)

Parnell, Stewart. 2008a. LOT# 81SSCNPB (June 6 email from Parnell to Mary Wilkerson, et al). Available through <a href="http://democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/index.php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing/hearing-on-php?q=hearing-on-php.pq=hearing-on-php.pq=hearing-on-php.pq=hearing-on-php.p

<u>the-salmonella-outbreak-the-continued-failure-to-protect-the-food-supply-subcommi</u>. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

----2008b. Granules (October 6 email). Available through http://democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/index.php?q=hearing/hearing-on-the-salmonella-outbreak-the-continued-failure-to-protect-the-food-supply-subcommi. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

----2009. Salmonella Outbreak spreads to 42 states (January 7 email). Available, http://www.defendingfoodsafety.com/uploads/file/Parnell%20Email(1).pdf. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Peanut Corporation of America. 2007. Statement of Financial Affairs filed with United States Bankruptcy Court, 09-60452. Available,

http://www.marlerblog.com/uploads/file/PCA%27s%20Summary%20of%20Schedules%281%29.pdf. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Pronto, Michelle. 2009. Letter from Michelle Pronto to Chairman Waxman and Chairman Stupak. Available through http://democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/index.php?q=hearing/hearing-on-the-salmonella-outbreak-the-continued-failure-to-protect-the-food-supply-subcommi. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Reiman, Jeffrey and Paul Leighton. (2013) *The Rich Get Richer and the Poor Get Prison*, 10th ed. Boston: Allyn& Bacon/Pearson.

Ritholtz, Barry. 2011. Word of the Day: Precariat. Available, http://www.ritholtz.com/blog/2011/03/word-of-the-day-precariat/. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Sheth, Anandi, et al. 2011. A National Outbreak of Salmonella Serotype Tennessee Infections From Contaminated Peanut Butter: A New Food Vehicle for Salmonellosis in the United States. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 53(4):356–362

Stupak, Bart. 2009. "The Salmonella Outbreak: The Role of Industry in Protecting the Nation's Food Supply" Chairman's Opening Statement in Oversight and Investigations subcommittee, March 19. Available, http://democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/Press 111/20090319/stupak open.pdf. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Sundlof, Stephen. 2009. Testimony before the House Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigation, Committee on Energy and Commerce, February 11. Available through http://democrats.energycommerce.house.gov/index.php?q=hearing/hearing-on-the-salmonella-outbreak-the-continued-failure-to-protect-the-food-supply-subcommi. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Sutherland, Edwin. 1940. White Collar Criminality. American Sociological Review, 5(1): 1-12.

Texas Department of State Health Services. 2009. News Release, February 12, 2009. Available, http://www.dshs.state.tx.us/news/releases/2009/DSHS-Orders-PCA-Plainview-Plant-to-Recall-All-Products.doc. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

Török, Thomas, et al. 1997. A large community outbreak of salmonellosis caused by intentional contamination of restaurant salad bars. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 278(5) (August 6): 389-395.

Wheelwright, Karen. 2004. Prosecuting corporations and officers for industrial manslaughter – recent Australian developments. *ABLR* [Australian Business Law Review], v 32: 237-253.

Zacher, Deborah. 2009. City unaware of outlet store at Plainview peanut plant. Available, http://www.myplainview.com/news/article-8652e07b-d45a-5e89-8009-ce8e8fdeb74a.html. (Accessed 6 Dec 2012)

¹ Cavallaro, et al. (2011) suggest that the total cases were 16 times higher than the reported cases, producing the low estimate; Sheth et al. (2011), writing on an earlier outbreak of Salmonella from the Con Agra plant, use 29 as a multiplier to get to the total cases. The CDC (2009b) notes that "estimated 3% of *Salmonella* infections are laboratory confirmed and reported to surveillance systems," suggesting that a multiplier of 30 – 33 is appropriate. The top estimate in the range is well within the probability curve rather than being an extreme estimate.

ii In contrast to the four years between PCA's bankruptcy and indictment (hailed as "not hesitating"), the Dept of Justice indicted Ken Lay about two and a half years after Enron filed the largest corporate bankruptcy in American history up to that point.